

OF VIETNAM BY THE UN HUMAN RIGHTS

Project88 MAY 26, 2025

INTRODUCTION

Project88 is an organization that conducts research and advocacy on human rights in Vietnam. We are submitting this report to inform the fourth periodic report of Vietnam by the UN Human Rights Committee (CCPR) at its 144th session.

The CCPR's review provides an opportunity to examine whether the country has made any progress in implementing the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR). Our analysis suggests that Vietnam has made little progress and has even regressed across several key indicators.

Since the last review, Vietnam's government has intensified its violation of the civil and political rights of its citizens. Over the past five years, it has shut down the only independent journalists' association, the only independent publishing house, and the only independent anti-corruption organization operating in the country, imprisoned the leadership of the climate change movement on false charges of tax evasion, and enacted extreme restrictions on expression and association.

As of May 2025, Vietnam is holding close to 200 political prisoners.¹ More activists and dissidents were arrested in 2024 than in any of the six prior years.² These numbers, however, mask the number of people who have been intimidated into silence or forced into exile.

The targets of the current crackdown extend beyond pro-democracy activists—who have long been persecuted by the state—to include NGO directors and government officials. Starting in 2021, authorities imprisoned six leaders of the country's climate change movement.³ Vietnam has also begun jailing current and former government officials who at the time of their arrest were working directly with the government on official policy priorities. Nguyen Van Binh and Vu Minh Tien, officials leading efforts to guarantee the right of workers to form independent trade unions, and Ngo Thi To Nhien, a consultant who worked with the government on energy policy, have all been arrested since 2023.⁴

In addition, state actors continue to persecute, harass, arbitrarily detain, and physically attack human rights defenders while surveilling and intimidating their families. And in a disturbing twist, the government has started targeting the lawyers who represent these activists when they face criminal prosecution. Finally, the government has increasingly prosecuted and imprisoned people who voice dissent over social media but who have no prior known history of activism.

This report will provide an overview of some of the most egregious violations of the ICCPR by Vietnam and will provide recommendations on what the CCPR should ask of the Vietnamese government.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	2
CONSTITUTIONAL FRAMEWORK	5
Directive 24	5
Draft constitutional amendments affecting labor rights	6
Recommendations	7
ANTI-CORRUPTION MEASURES	9
Recommendations	11
RIGHT TO LIFE	12
Climate change	12
Death penalty	13
Recommendations	14
PROHIBITION OF TORTURE	15
Torture and beatings	15
Solitary confinement and incommunicado detention	16
Deaths due to deprivation of medical care	16
Forced commitment in psychiatric facilities	17
Threats and reprisals against family members of activists	17
Recommendations	18
ELIMINATION OF TRAFFICKING IN PERSONS	19
Plan to cover up for officials involved in trafficking	19
Plan to lie about the situation OF human trafficking	20
Failure to investigate trafficking cases	20
Prohibiting international organizations from victim support	21
Recommendations	21
ACCESS TO JUSTICE	22
Recommendations	23
FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION AND THE RIGHT TO PRIVACY	24
Privacy and anonymity	25
Al surveillance of social media	25
Recommendations	26
RIGHT OF PEACEFUL ASSEMBLY AND ASSOCIATION	28
Recommendations	29
PARTICIPATION IN PUBLIC AFFAIRS	30
Recommendations	31
CONCLUSION	32
REFERENCES	33

CONSTITUTIONAL FRAMEWORK

DIRECTIVE 24

Since 2020, Vietnam has shut down the only independent journalists' association, the only independent publishing house, and the only independent anti-corruption organization operating in the country, imprisoned the leadership of the climate change movement on false charges of tax evasion, and enacted extreme restrictions on foreign aid.

This repression has a basis in state policy and is being driven by Vietnam's top leaders. On July 13, 2023, the country's senior leadership enacted Directive 24, which frames international cooperation as a national security threat and articulates a disturbing plan to deal with this perceived threat by violating the rights of the Vietnamese people. The CCPR referenced Directive 24 in its List of Issues, but thus far the Vietnamese government has not responded.

Directive 24 makes clear the goal of Vietnam's leaders is to restrict foreign influence and to stop foreign powers from promoting an independent civil society in the country. In the directive, Vietnam's leaders effectively order the government to:

- Prevent the formation of coalitions by civil society groups.
- Prevent citizens from shaping state policy and promoting legal reform.
- Prevent the formation of domestic political opposition groups.
- Prevent independent labor unions from emerging.
- Deny approval for foreign funded legislative reform projects.

As it is implemented, the directive has already led to human rights violations, including new policies that impose impermissible restrictions on association, expression, and labor rights.⁶ These restrictions will be discussed in detail below.

Directive 24 reveals that Vietnam has no genuine intention to fulfill its human rights commitments. For instance, Vietnam has said that it will ratify ILO Convention 87, which protects the right of workers to form trade unions without prior approval, in the near future.⁷ However, even if the government does ratify the convention, it is unlikely

to comply with its provisions.⁸ In an astonishing admission, the directive orders the creation of seemingly independent trade unions that are in reality under full party control.⁹ As stated in Directive 24, the government should 'take proactive initiative when participating in the ILO's convention that protects freedom of association and the right to organize, ensuring the ongoing leadership of the party, leadership of party cells, and government management at all levels'.¹⁰

Directive 24 clarifies that Vietnam's formal ratification of international agreements should not be equated with an improvement in respect for human rights.

DRAFT CONSTITUTIONAL AMENDMENTS AFFECTING LABOR RIGHTS

On May 6, 2025, the National Assembly announced a draft resolution that, if enacted, would amend the constitution. While some of the changes are procedural and would not have an obvious impact on human rights, several of the proposed changes could potentially have a profound effect on the rights of workers.

First, the draft calls for changes to Article 9 of the constitution, which establishes the Vietnam Fatherland Front (VFF), an umbrella group for socio-political institutions, which acts as a bridge between citizens and their unelected leaders.¹² The VFF mobilizes public support for party policies and organizes elections on behalf of the CPV. It also ensures that its member organizations, which include the women's union, youth union, farmers union, and the trade union federation, follow party policies.¹³

The proposed amendments to Article 9 reconfirm that all member organizations of the VFF are directly subordinate to it, including the Vietnam General Confederation of Labor (VGCL).¹⁴ The VGCL is the one permitted trade union in Vietnam, and remains under state control. All unions must affiliate to this confederation—independent unions are banned.

Proposed amendments to Article 10 also appear designed to reduce the already limited independence of the VGCL.¹⁵ The new language clarifies that the VGCL is 'directly under the Vietnam Fatherland Front', and that the VGCL, and other member organizations of the VFF, act in unison 'under the leadership of the Vietnam Fatherland Front'.¹⁶

Likewise, proposed changes to Article 84 seem aimed at removing power from the VGCL. Under the current constitution, the VGCL can be consulted during the drafting of laws and can propose amendments to draft legislation.¹⁷ The proposed amendments, however, would consolidate legislative power in the VFF, forcing the VGCL to work through the VFF in order to participate in legislative processes.¹⁸ This will likely lead to a situation whereby the VGCL becomes more of a conduit for implementing party policy and less of an advocate for workers.

According to the drafting documents, the changes are in part a response to fears about increased influence of worker organizations on the international stage.¹⁹ In particular, the state is concerned that worker organizations are claiming to represent the country's workers overseas when only the VGCL is supposed to represent Vietnamese workers.²⁰

The Vice Chairman of the National Assembly has stated that 'there have been cases of illegal [worker] organizations falsely claiming to represent Vietnamese workers to request participation in international labor and trade union organizations, with the intent to undermine the Party, the State, and the Trade Union organization'.²¹ But worker organizations cannot yet exist in practice because the Labor Code states that the basic procedures for registering worker organizations would require an implementing decree, which has not yet been enacted.²²

With the arrest of Vu Minh Tien and Nguyen Van Binh, as well as the proposed changes to the constitution, Vietnam has demonstrated no intent to implement labor reforms.

- Urge Vietnam to immediately repeal Directive 24.
- Urge Vietnam to institute reforms that guarantee all labor rights covered by international treaties that Vietnam has signed.
- Urge Vietnam to enact the laws necessary for worker organizations to form and operate.

 Ask Vietnam to ratify ILO Convention 87 and to provide evidence that any newly formed trade unions represent the needs of workers and are able to operate free from external control.

ANTI-CORRUPTION MEASURES

In the List of Issues, the CCPR asked Vietnam for information on statistics of the state's efforts to address corruption. Project88 recently obtained a Central Party Committee report from 2022 that covers the preceding ten years of Vietnam's anti-corruption campaign.²³ We can share some statistics contained within it here.

Between 2012 and 2022, 167,748 party members faced disciplinary actions. ²⁴ Of these, 7,393 party members were disciplined due to corruption or intentional wrongdoing. ²⁵ 170 senior leaders of the party have been prosecuted: among them are 33 members of the Central Party Committee (including four members of the Politburo), six ministers, 11 deputy ministers, and more than 50 general-level officers in the armed forces. ²⁶ In addition, 449 heads of agencies or organizations were held responsible for corruption in their respective agencies. ²⁷

In terms of total prosecutions, at least 33,037 people were indicted for corruption-related offenses in the years covered by the report.²⁸ And several of those convicted faced very serious punishment. According to the document, ten people were sentenced to death for corruption crimes.²⁹ An additional 25 people were sentenced to life imprisonment, 13 to more than 30 years' imprisonment, and 28 to more than 20 years' imprisonment.³⁰ Vietnam has not made public the identities of most these individuals.

Of some concern, the report at times seems to conflate corruption with manifestations of 'self-evolution' and 'self-transformation' of government officials.³¹ For instance, the report concludes that, to fight against official corruption, the government must combat a 'deterioration in political ideology, ethics, lifestyle, "self-evolution" and "self-transformation" internally'.³² Official guidelines for communist party members published in 2021 defined 'manifestations of internal "self-evolution" and "transformation" as including 'calling for separation of powers and the development of civil society', 'speaking, writing or acting contrary to the views of the party or state policy', and 'denying the absolute leadership role of the party in all

aspects of the armed forces or calling for the "depoliticization" of the army and police'.³³ These norms were later enshrined in a formal code of conduct for party members.³⁴ Given the conflation of corruption with a desire for reform, it is possible that some of those disciplined, or even prosecuted, for corruption were merely exercising their right to voice support for democratic ideals.

Similarly, the report lists the 'deterioration in political ideology' as a target of the government's anti-corruption campaign.³⁵ To this point, the report refers to Resolution 4-NQ/TW, which, as Project88 has documented elsewhere, expressed hostility to the very concept of civil society.³⁶ Resolution 4 stated that party members advocating for a stronger civil society 'undermines the leadership role of the party'.³⁷ A guidance note on the implementation of the resolution warns that the 'enemy and reactionary forces have stepped up activities against us', singling out 'the US and other Western countries [that] are using aid to shape [Vietnam's] law and policy', while 'providing aid to domestic "non-governmental" organizations to promote a Western model of "civil society".³⁸

In addition, on April 2, 2025, a draft law was proposed that, if enacted, may have a profound impact on efforts to combat corruption by reducing the separation of powers.³⁹ Proposed amendments to the Law on the Organization of Criminal Investigation Bodies would abolish the Supreme People's Procuracy's investigation agency and thereby strip the procuracy of its direct investigative authority over certain crimes, including corruption.

If the law is adopted, it would grant the Ministry of Public Security (MPS) the power to investigate crimes related to corruption, which was previously the purview of the procuracy.⁴⁰ The Ministry of Defense would be granted similar investigatory powers for corruption cases in the military.⁴¹ While it is not entirely clear how these changes will impact corruption investigations in the country, it is concerning that the police and the military, not an independent civilian body, will be in charge of investigating corruption in their own ranks.

Finally, Vietnam's treatment of organizations performing independent investigations of corruption makes a mockery of the country's anti-corruption campaign. For instance, in 2021, Nguyen Thi Kieu Vien, the founder and executive director of Towards

Transparency, the only anti-corruption NGO then-operating in Vietnam, was forced into exile. Her organization has since shut down and there are currently no independent groups working to end corruption in the country.

- Urge Vietnam to demonstrate that independent anti-corruption organizations can operate in the country.
- Urge Vietnam to ensure that it is not charging suspected reformers with corruption.
- Ask Vietnam to confirm the identities of the officials sentenced to death or life imprisonment for corruption.
- Ask Vietnam to clarify what the consolidation of investigatory power for corruption cases with the Ministry of Public Security and Ministry of Defense in the Draft Law on the Organization of Criminal Investigation Bodies will mean for the country's anti-corruption campaign.
- Ask Vietnam to clarify what the Draft Law on the Organization of Criminal Investigation Bodies will mean for the separation of powers in the country.

RIGHT TO LIFE

CLIMATE CHANGE

Vietnam is particularly vulnerable to climate change.⁴² At the same time, Vietnam is one of the world's fastest growing economies.⁴³ Rapid economic growth has driven a demand for electricity, which the government has met by relying heavily on coal.⁴⁴

This situation cannot continue. In an age of climate crisis, fossil fuel-driven industrialization is no longer a feasible pathway to development. Recognizing this, Vietnam signed the Paris Agreement and committed to achieving net-zero carbon emissions by 2050.

And, at the end of 2022, nine rich governments made a deal with Vietnam to decarbonize the country's energy sector.⁴⁵ Under the arrangement, called the Just Energy Transition Partnership (JETP), those governments committed to mobilize \$15.5 billion in funding. In return, Vietnam promised it would phase out coal and consult NGOs and the media when making decisions to ensure the transition is implemented in a just manner. Thus far, neither side has lived up to its end of the deal.⁴⁶

The rich governments funding Vietnam's energy transition only mobilized a fraction of the pledged money, and, instead of providing grants to the Vietnamese government, have offered the funding in the form of commercial loans.

Vietnam, for its part, has not phased out coal. Rather, the government has decided to prioritize energy security over the transition, opening new coal mines and dramatically increasing imports of coal. In 2024, Vietnam increased its imports of coal at a higher rate than did any other country.⁴⁷

In addition, instead of ensuring the public had a voice in key decisions about the transition, the government has effectively criminalized activism on energy policy by imprisoning the leaders of the country's climate change movement and criminalizing all efforts to influence policymaking and monitor the country's compliance with international agreements, even from government insiders. And not only has the

public been shut out of the decision-making process, but the governments involved in the transition have acknowledged that there is no mechanism for the public to participate in the country's energy transition.⁴⁸

Moreover, rather than working with climate activists, Vietnam has imprisoned the leadership of the climate change movement, effectively criminalizing citizen climate action.⁴⁹ Since 2021, Nguy Thi Khanh, Dang Dinh Bach, Mai Phan Loi, Bach Hung Duong, and Hoang Thi Minh Hong were all imprisoned on false tax evasion charges.⁵⁰ In addition, Ngo Thi To Nhien, the head of an energy policy think tank, was imprisoned for allegedly misappropriating government documents.⁵¹ Due to government repression, the nascent climate change movement that once existed has been quashed.

DEATH PENALTY

Vietnam is an outlier in its use of the death penalty, Globally, use of the death penalty is at an all-time low. Vietnam by contrast, handed down 150 death sentences in 2024.⁵² Only six countries are known to have imposed more death sentences that year.⁵³ And by the end of the year, at least 1,200 people in Vietnam were on death row.⁵⁴ In Asia, only Pakistan and Bangladesh are known to have more people on death row.⁵⁵

Data on death sentences and executions is a state secret, so not much is known about Vietnam's actual executions. What is known is that between 2013 and 2016, the most recent period for which data is available, the government executed 429 people.⁵⁶ This puts Vietnam behind only China and Iran in its use of the death penalty over that time.⁵⁷

Troublingly, Vietnam continues to impose the death penalty for economic and drug crimes. In 2021 and 2022, 78% of death sentences in Vietnam were imposed on people accused of drug-related offences.⁵⁸ The OHCHR has stressed that 'imposing the death penalty for drug offenses is incompatible with international norms and standards.'⁵⁹

In addition, in 2024 billionaire Truong My Lan was sentenced to death for committing economic fraud.⁶⁰ And, according to a government document obtained by Project88, between 2011 and 2021, at least 10 people were sentenced to death for corruption-related offenses. More recently still, in 2024, former chief accountant for the National

Institute of Hygiene and Epidemiology Nguyen Hoang was sentenced to death after he was convicted of embezzling more than VND 152 billion (\$6.2 million).⁶¹

Finally, Vietnam includes 'crimes of infringing upon the national security' as a category that can permissibly be punishable by death. However, in Vietnam, national security crimes, including Article 117 of the 2015 Criminal Code, are among the most common charges in political prosecutions. It is unacceptable that political prisoners might face the death penalty in Vietnam, and it is therefore imperative that Vietnam clarify which national security crimes are punishable by death and in what circumstances the death penalty can be imposed.

The Ministry of Public Security recently announced that it had proposed removing the death penalty for eight crimes.⁶² The eight crimes in the proposal are: activities aimed at overthrowing the government, destroying government facilities, producing and trading counterfeit medicine, trafficking drugs, advocating for or participation in a war of aggression, espionage, embezzlement, and bribery.⁶³ While this is welcome news, it would still leave ten crimes punishable by death in Vietnam, including some that frequently lead to death sentences. And, despite this announcement, just last month, on April 26, 2025, nine people were sentenced to death for drug trafficking—an inauspicious start if Vietnam is truly working towards abolition.⁶⁴

- Urge Vietnam to ensure that civil society has a formal platform to engage with the government on the country's energy transition.
- Urge Vietnam to host public dialogues to make sure the transition considers the economic, social, and environmental objectives of all stakeholders.
- Demand Vietnam stop arresting climate activists and release all currently imprisoned activists.
- Investigate the use of the death penalty in Vietnam to ensure that all instances of its imposition are permissible under international law.
- Encourage Vietnam to publish up-to-date statistics on executions and use of the death penalty and disclose the number of prisoners currently on death row.
- Clarify when drug and national security offenses are punishable by death.

PROHIBITION OF TORTURE

Project88 has received credible allegations of torture and other ill-treatment of prisoners, particularly political prisoners, in Vietnam. According to testimony received by Project88, torture and beatings, the forced commitment of political prisoners to psychiatric institutes, denial of healthcare, and solitary confinement and incommunicado detention, are all commonly used against human rights defenders. Prisoners have also reported unsafe food, overcrowding, a lack of access to clean water, and poor sanitation. Moreover, political prisoners often face retaliation if they try to petition for improved prison conditions.

TORTURE AND BEATINGS

Project88 has documented the mistreatment of political prisoners. In many instances, beatings were carried out by prison authorities with the purpose of coercing confessions, obtaining information, or punishing political dissidents for their opinions.⁶⁵ In addition, imprisoned activists have reported that they were beaten or otherwise harassed by cellmates at the apparent urging of prison authorities.⁶⁶

In March 2023, Le Quoc Anh, a dissident who worked with Saigon Broadcasting Television Network—a media outlet designed for Vietnamese people living overseas, that, among other things, reports on human rights violations in Vietnam—was detained by police and held without charge.⁶⁷ According to Anh, at the time of his detention he had pink eye but the police did not allow him to take his prescribed medication, even after his parents brought it to the police station.⁶⁸ Anh alleges that during his interrogation the police forced him to strip naked and questioned him in that state for at least an hour. According to Anh, during that time, the police insulted and degraded him.⁶⁹ In addition, Anh alleges that police beat him to coerce a confession.⁷⁰

On June 24, 2020, Trinh Ba Phuong, a land rights activist known for his advocacy surrounding Dong Tam, was arrested under Article 117 of the criminal code and sentenced to ten years' imprisonment.⁷¹ In August 2022, the first time his family was

allowed to visit him since his arrest two years prior, Phuong told his wife that he had been tortured.⁷² Phuong reported that he was severely beaten on multiple occasions to extract a confession from him.⁷³

Phuong and Anh's experiences follow a common pattern in Vietnam in which prisoners have been beaten to coerce them to confess to crimes. As noted in a 2016 report by *Amnesty International*, 'for many of the former prisoners ... the torture and ill-treatment was especially intense during pre-trial detention, as authorities aimed to extract a "confession."⁷⁴

SOLITARY CONFINEMENT AND INCOMMUNICADO DETENTION

The practice of holding political prisoners in pretrial detention is the norm in political cases in Vietnam. Project88's data indicates that most political prisoners arrested in 2022 were held in pretrial detention, often incommunicado, with some held for nearly a year.⁷⁵ Between January 2019 and October 2023, at least 51 human rights defenders were held in incommunicado pretrial detention for eight months or longer.⁷⁶ And Project88 estimates that there are at least 20 individuals arrested in 2024 still in pretrial detention.⁷⁷

Incommunicado detention is commonly used on activists who are prosecuted for committing national security crimes. In national security cases, Article 74 of the Criminal Procedure Code allows the prosecutor to prevent defense lawyers from speaking to a defendant until after the police have finished their investigation—a process that often lasts a year or longer.

However, authorities have held prisoners in incommunicado detention even when arrested on charges not covered by Article 74. For instance, Dang Dinh Bach, who was arrested for tax evasion, was held in incommunicado detention for seven months.⁷⁸ It appears that incommunicado detention is used whenever convenient, even when there is no legal basis.

DEATHS DUE TO DEPRIVATION OF MEDICAL CARE

Since 2019, at least six political prisoners have died in prison due to the alleged willful medical neglect of authorities.⁷⁹ Official statistics from the government detail an

alarming number of deaths in custody. A 2017 report from the Ministry of Public Security, which oversees prisons in Vietnam, stated that over the preceding five years, the remains of 2,812 prisoners were returned to their families, without detailing the conditions under which these people died.⁸⁰ The same report also detailed much worse health outcomes for prisoners than members of the general population. In 2016, for instance, 8.3% of the total prison population was HIV positive, compared to a rate of just 0.4% among the general population.⁸¹

FORCED COMMITMENT IN PSYCHIATRIC FACILITIES

A form of psychological abuse meted out in Vietnamese prisons is the forced commitment of activists in mental health institutions against their will, even when they have no history of mental illness. At least five political prisoners allege they have been subjected to this in recent years.⁸² Those who have been committed have reported that they have been forced to take unknown drugs and subjected to medical tests while detained.

For example, journalist Le Anh Hung, who was convicted of 'abusing democratic freedoms' under Article 331 of the criminal code and sentenced to five years' imprisonment, was forcibly held from April 2019 to May 2022 at the Central Psychiatric Evaluation Center in Hanoi.⁸³ In the three years he was detained there against his will, Hung alleges he was often bound and injected with a psychoactive medication which induced prolonged periods of an altered mental state.⁸⁴ Hung believes that he was subjected to forced mental health treatment to punish him for reporting on corruption and as a means of discrediting him and his work.⁸⁵

THREATS AND REPRISALS AGAINST FAMILY MEMBERS OF ACTIVISTS

Families of political prisoners that have attempted to sound the alarm about the mistreatment of their detained relatives have reported threats from state authorities. For example, in March 2022, Thanh Hoa provincial police summoned Trinh Thi Nhung, the wife of political prisoner Bui Van Thuan, for questioning.⁸⁶ Nhung had posted information about her husband's imprisonment on social media. She told Project88 that police asked her to limit how much she posts about her husband and threatened to arrest her if she did not comply with their demands.⁸⁷ Nhung was summoned for

questioning a second time in July 2022, where the police also warned her not to post information about these interrogations.88

- Investigate all allegations of torture, solitary confinement, incommunicado detention, forced commitment in psychiatric facilities, and threats against family members of political prisoners.
- Push Vietnam to implement the actions stated in CAT's concluding observations in their initial report on Vietnam.
- Urge Vietnam to amend or repeal Article 74 of the Criminal Procedure Code to prevent arbitrary incommunicado detention.
- Work to ensure that prisoners can access family, healthcare professionals, and lawyers.
- Investigate all reported instances of deaths of prisoners while detained and all allegations of willful denial of medical care for political prisoners.

ELIMINATION OF TRAFFICKING IN PERSONS

In 2024, Project88 uncovered evidence that Vietnam was lying to the international community about its efforts to eliminate trafficking in persons in the country. ⁸⁹ We found that:

- Vietnam failed to hold to account government officials involved in human trafficking.
- Vietnam deliberately deceived the world about the country's efforts to address human trafficking.
- Vietnam failed to investigate many cases of trafficking.
- Vietnamese officials recommended preventing international organizations from providing aid to victims of human trafficking.

PLAN TO COVER UP FOR OFFICIALS INVOLVED IN TRAFFICKING

According to documents received by Project88, Vietnam has conducted a cover up of criminal proceedings against government officials who facilitated the forced labor of Vietnamese nationals in Saudi Arabia in 2021.

H Xuan Siu, a Vietnamese citizen who was recruited to perform domestic work in Saudi Arabia when she was 16 years old, died at 18 after she reported physical abuse by her employer to two officials at the Vietnamese Embassy in Riyadh.⁹⁰ She reported the abuse to two labor attachés, but the government did nothing to protect her.⁹¹

Hanoi claimed that it had taken steps to hold the officials accountable. However, the government placed a gag order on media coverage of Xuan's death and failed to provide any information about the criminal proceedings against these officials. One document obtained by Project88 reveals that Vietnam did not take any criminal action against the officials, and covered up this fact in its reporting to foreign governments. The document recommends that the government 'not provide any more information about [the case] to avoid complications'.

PLAN TO LIE ABOUT THE SITUATION OF HUMAN TRAFFICKING

To avoid pressure for Vietnam to reform its laws, Vietnamese officials advocated to deliberately withhold information about efforts to eliminate trafficking in persons.⁹⁶

For example, one official advised the government to inform foreign diplomats that its amendments to the Law on the Prevention and Combat of Trafficking in Persons were proceeding on schedule. The document revealed that the reporting 'is inconsistent with the current reality' and the amendments have in fact been delayed.⁹⁷

Likewise, despite calls from the international community to increase protections for trafficking victims who are 16 or 17 years old, 'there has not been the progress desired....'98 The official acknowledges that 'on the issue of human trafficking, Vietnamese law still has several shortcomings that are not truly compatible with international norms'.99

FAILURE TO INVESTIGATE TRAFFICKING CASES

There is a large discrepancy between the number of human trafficking victims reported externally and the number of victims detailed in Vietnam's internal reports. According to the annual report of Vietnam's interagency committee on human trafficking, the authorities claim to have identified only 311 victims of trafficking in 2023. The same report, however, states that 10,000 Vietnamese citizens are working at casinos on the Myanmar border. The report also details how in 2023, approximately 2,000 Vietnamese people were rescued from casinos and online scam operations in nearby countries.

Taken at face value, these statistics suggest that there is a severe undercount of the number of Vietnamese trafficking victims. According to a Ministry of Foreign Affairs report that is publicly available, 'many people have been rescued but have not been interviewed to identify them as trafficking victims'.¹⁰³

In addition, one of the documents notes that the government has made no effort to create a trafficking database, and, as a result, 'there is no official data on prosecutions' in trafficking cases.¹⁰⁴ Given this admission, it is difficult to believe that the government is making a sincere effort to eliminate trafficking.

PROHIBITING INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS FROM VICTIM SUPPORT

Finally, one of the documents obtained by Project88 recommends that the government 'not allow foreign organizations and individuals to directly establish facilities to support victims of trafficking in Vietnam'. Thus, it appears that Hanoi is taking steps to limit the services provided to trafficking victims, rather than opening every avenue to ensure they receive adequate support.

- Ensure that Vietnam takes sincere action to eliminate trafficking in persons.
- Urge Vietnam to prosecute officials involved in trafficking.
- Make sure that Vietnam reports accurate numbers of trafficking victims.
- Urge Vietnam to amend its laws on trafficking, in particular the Law on the Prevention and Combat of Trafficking in Persons, to comply with international standards.
- Push for Vietnam to allow international organizations to provide services to trafficking victims.

ACCESS TO JUSTICE

Courts are not independent in Vietnam. Despite lofty guarantees of judicial independence in the constitution, courts and judges are supervised by the state and direct political interference in trials is common. Senior justice officials have also expressed disdain for procedural fairness. In 2022, Le Minh Tri, the head of the prosecutorial authority, stated that while it is important to protect human rights . . . that is completely different from absolutely protecting the rights of criminal suspects or people who show signs of being connected to crimes.

Human rights defenders are often denied legal representation during criminal investigations and even during trials. In recent years, at least 28 people have been denied legal representation after their arrest. And when nearly 100 defendants were tried in the Dak Lak case, they were represented as a group by just a few governmentappointed lawyers.

Having arrested, forced into exile, or otherwise silenced most human rights defenders in the country, Vietnamese authorities have started targeting the lawyers who represent these individuals in court. Since late 2022, the Vietnamese government has questioned at least five human rights lawyers after they defended a high-profile freedom of expression case involving members of a Buddhist monastery. Four of the lawyers were forced to flee Vietnam after warrants were issued for their arrests. This was a serious blow given the already small number of active human rights lawyers working in the country.

Due process violations are evident in the recent arrests of the climate activists. ¹¹⁰ Dang Dinh Bach, Nguy Thi Khanh, Mai Phan Loi, and Bach Hung Duong were kept in pretrial detention, even though they posed no danger to society and such detention is extremely uncommon in cases of tax evasion. ¹¹¹ Bach, the only one of the four who did not plead guilty to the charge of tax evasion, was not allowed to meet with his lawyer for seven months, preventing him from adequately preparing a defense. ¹¹² They all also

experienced long delays before their cases were brought to trial—delays that were not justified by the complexity of the charges.¹¹³

- Ensure that activists and dissidents are not held in pretrial detention without cause.
- Ensure that human rights defenders have access to legal counsel.
- Ensure that lawyers are not targeted for representing human rights defenders.

FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION AND THE RIGHT TO PRIVACY

While never a beacon of open debate and discourse, Vietnam has increasingly restricted expression. Since 2016, authorities have imprisoned scores of dissidents and forcibly closed independent media organizations.

In addition, a raft of new policies and practices have been enacted that aim to restrict political speech. Since 2016, Vietnam has enacted the Cybersecurity Law, the Law on the Press, and the Law on Telecommunications, as well as numerous decrees. Such policies grant the government legal permission to access user data, prevent the Vietnamese people from accessing online content, and build on an existing framework of criminal and administrative penalties that have long restricted freedom of expression, making it nearly impossible for people to speak out or advocate for change.

In 2024, Facebook blocked or removed 8,981 posts that, according to authorities, contained false content and anti-state propaganda.¹¹⁴ That same year, at the behest of the government, Google censored 6,043 pieces of content and TikTok censored 971 videos.¹¹⁵ The three companies complied with more than 90% of censorship requests made by authorities.¹¹⁶ In 2022, the most recent year for which there is public data, Google complied with 95% of removal requests made by the government.¹¹⁷

Most recently, on November 9, 2024, the government issued Decree 147, which grants additional control over online activities. The decree requires users to verify their accounts using a phone number or ID card, requires social media platforms to suspend users and remove content deemed illegal, and prevents social media users from engaging in independent journalism. In addition, the decree requires social media platforms to provide the government access to their internal search engines, a requirement that, if fulfilled, would enable mass surveillance.

PRIVACY AND ANONYMITY

Vietnam's legal framework imposes a risk to the privacy and data security of people in the country.

The Cybersecurity Law mandates that internet service providers must store user data in Vietnam and provide this data to authorities upon request.¹¹⁹ According to a document written by the Binh Phuoc provincial party propaganda organ, among the information that must be stored is the personal information of users and data about family and friends of users.¹²⁰

The Cybersecurity Law lacks procedural safeguards or oversight mechanisms. Many officials have the power to request personal data from service providers, including ministries, ministerial agencies, government agencies, provincial people's committees, and central political organizations.¹²¹

Moreover, on September 24, 2024, the government announced a new draft law on personal data protection. According to the MPS, the draft law intends to establish the country's legal framework for personal data protection and improve the ability of organizations and individuals in the country to protect personal data. Unfortunately, the new draft law includes large carveouts that allow the government to access personal data. These broad exceptions raise concerns that the law will not effectively protect personal data from government misuse.

Finally, at the end of 2024, the government issued Decree 147, which requires social media platforms to authenticate social media user accounts using a phone number or ID number.¹²⁴ Only users that have authenticated their accounts can use social media in the country, and this data must be provided to the government upon request.¹²⁵

Through these laws and decrees, Hanoi can more rigorously monitor social media posts and identify any users who criticize the government or the CPV.

AI SURVEILLANCE OF SOCIAL MEDIA

There is evidence that Vietnam has attempted to upgrade its social media surveillance capabilities by using AI technology. In 2024, Ho Chi Minh City and the Bac

Kan provincial government began using SocialBeat, an Al-powered social listening software, to monitor social media platforms.¹²⁶

SocialBeat can be used to trawl social media platforms for data and reportedly can collect and analyze more than two billion posts a day.¹²⁷ According to a Ho Chi Minh City official, the software will be used to help city officials identify 'hostile forces who are taking advantage of social networks and internet platforms to incite protests against the government'.¹²⁸ Likewise, according to the Bac Kan provincial government, SocialBeat is used to monitor and observe associations, groups, and individuals on social media in order to detect information hostile to the government so the users can be identified and the posts can be 'handled'.¹²⁹

Reputa, a similar tool, was developed by the military-owned conglomerate Viettel.¹³⁰ Like SocialBeat, Reputa is a social listening tool that tracks news stories shared over social media, including popular sentiments, the slant of news articles, and comments about news events.¹³¹The Hau Giang provincial government reportedly uses Reputa to monitor social media.¹³²

A third program, VnSocial, was developed by the Vietnam Posts and Telecommunications Group (VNPT), which is owned by the government.¹³³ Like SocialBeat and Reputa, VnSocial is used to help monitor conversations and trends on social media.¹³⁴ According to its website, VnSocial helps government organizations keep tabs on discussions of sensitive topics and receive warnings of suspicious behavior on social media.¹³⁵ Thus far, it has been adopted by 39 provinces and cities across Vietnam.¹³⁶

- Urge Vietnam to release all political prisoners and cease arrests for expression.
- Ensure that civil society can engage in advocacy free from intimidation, harassment, and reprisal.
- Push for Vietnam to halt the misuse of tax evasion charges.
- Urge Vietnam to repeal or amend Articles 117 and 331 of the criminal code, the Law on the Press, the Law on Telecommunications, Decree 147, the

Cybersecurity Law, the Personal Data Protection Law, and all other laws that the government uses to censor information and criminalize dissent.

- Urge Vietnam to stop all efforts to monitor its people with AI technology.
- Urge Vietnam to not remove criticism of the government from social media.

RIGHT OF PEACEFUL ASSEMBLY AND ASSOCIATION

Vietnam has long restricted the right of its citizens to form and operate associations. In principle, the right to freedom of association was guaranteed by the Democratic Republic of Vietnam in the 1946 constitution.¹³⁷ But as early as 1957, Ho Chi Minh signed a law that allowed the government to shut down associations viewed as harmful to the state and imprison their leaders.¹³⁸

On October 8, 2024, the Vietnamese government enacted Decree 126.¹³⁹ Compared to Decree 45, which it replaced, the new decree has made it more difficult to establish an association and gives the government more power to control and monitor the activities and funding sources of associations once they are established. Most notably, Decree 126 granted the government the power to suspend and dissolve associations—a power it did not have previously.

In a communication to the Prime Minister about Decree 126, the Ministry of Home Affairs named Directive 24 as one of the political agendas driving Decree 126. Decree 126, insofar as it is guided by Directive 24, was issued to prevent foreign governments and international NGOs from influencing Vietnam's internal affairs, particularly regarding policymaking.

Decree 126 is the latest in a series of policy measures that are part of a new wave of repression in the country. As part of this new wave of repression, Hanoi has increased restrictions on associations and forcibly shut down organizations viewed as a threat. When the leadership of Vietnam's climate change movement were arrested, each of the organizations that the activists ran were forced to shut down. This pattern has made other NGOs reluctant to weigh in on matters of public import, for fear of forced closure.¹⁴¹

Other leaders of NGOs have also faced persecution from Vietnamese authorities. In 2022, Hoang Ngoc Giao, head of the Institute for Research on Policy, Law and

Development, was arrested for tax evasion after he made comments critical of the government. In 2023, Nguyen Son Lo, the former director of the Southeast and North Asia Institute of Research and Development, was sentenced to five years' imprisonment. Lo was a voice against government corruption. Similarly, Nguyen Thi Kieu Vien, the founder and executive director of Towards Transparency, the only anti-corruption NGO then-operating in Vietnam, was forced into exile.

In addition, Vietnam has introduced formal policies to restrict the operations of organizations. Decree 80 and Decree 58, enacted in 2020 and 2022 respectively, regulate the activities and funding of NGOs operating in Vietnam. In addition, Decision 6, which was also announced in 2020, requires that groups organizing international conferences receive approval from several government agencies and the prime minister to host any event that relates to national sovereignty, security, human rights, ethnicity, or religion. Together, these decrees and decisions have weakened the ability of Vietnamese organizations to operate, particularly if they receive foreign funding.¹⁴⁵

- Ensure that the government does not forcibly shut down organizations that work on environmental issues, anti-corruption issues, or receive foreign funding.
- Ensure that Vietnam facilitates an enabling environment for associations to operate.
- Push for Vietnam to amend or repeal all burdensome regulations that act to suppress associations, including Decree 126, Directive 24, Decree 80, Decree 58 and Decision 6.

PARTICIPATION IN PUBLIC AFFAIRS

Vietnam has taken measures to limit the autonomy and impact of civil society organizations. This has created a climate of fear surrounding policy activism that has made civil society organizations less willing to weigh into policy discussions.

Because of the threats to civil society, Vietnamese organizations have become reluctant to receive foreign funding and engage with international institutions such as the United Nations. In the fourth cycle of the UPR of Vietnam, for instance, very few NGOs chose to engage with the Human Rights Council.¹⁴⁶

The government portrays civil society as a tool of foreign influence used to meddle in the country's internal affairs and has justified its crackdown on human rights as necessary to prevent this foreign influence. In doing so, the government has made it impossible for civil society to weigh in on matters of public import or to take steps to hold it accountable for wrongdoing.

For example, as part of the JETP, Vietnam committed to facilitating public participation on decisions related to the country's transition to renewable energy. And yet, Vietnam has acknowledged that there are no mechanisms available for public participation. According to the Resource Mobilisation Plan, which lays out the details of the energy transition:

There are currently no existing mechanisms through which the representatives of youth, women, the elderly, migrants, formal and informal sector workers, and ethnic minority groups ... can participate actively in dialogues on aspects of the energy transition....¹⁴⁸

Moreover, in Vietnam's 4th Periodic Report, the government has painted a false picture of the right of Vietnamese civil society to participate in policymaking. The report states, 'In implementing the European–Viet Nam Free Trade Agreement (EVFTA), Viet

Nam has set up the Domestic Advisory Group (DAG) Viet Nam. DAG members include associations and non-profitable NGOs that have been legally established and run in Viet Nam in the areas of trade and sustainable development.'149

In reality, after a group of Vietnamese civil society organizations attempted to set up a coalition to oversee the implementation of the EVFTA, two of the coalition's leaders were imprisoned. As a result, civil society groups have been prevented from participating in the implementation of the trade agreement.

This experience, along with the experiences of climate activists in the country, shows that any attempt by civil society to serve as a governmental watchdog or to provide independent oversight on the implementation of international agreements will likely be met with severe repercussions.

Finally, authorities have continued to crush attempts by citizens to participate in politics. In 2016 and 2021, a number of people nominated themselves to run as candidates independent of the communist party in the national assembly elections. Vietnamese law ostensibly permits any citizen over 21 years old to run for the national assembly. In practice, however, independent candidates were harassed and threatened by state agents, and disqualified from running in the elections in rigged CPV-controlled preselection processes. Several were even arrested, including Le Trong Hung, who was sentenced to five years in prison after he nominated himself to run in 2021.

- Take all steps necessary to ensure that members of Vietnamese civil society can fully participate in the public affairs of the country.
- Ensure that independent candidates can run in national assembly elections in 2026 without fear or arrest or harassment.

CONCLUSION

Over the last five years, the Vietnamese people have endured a new wave of repression directed against anybody willing to stand up to the country's top leaders. Since 2020, Vietnam has shut down the only independent journalists' association, the only independent publishing house, and the only independent anti-corruption organization operating in the country. At the same time, it has imprisoned the leadership of the climate change movement on false charges of tax evasion, arrested government reformers who were working to ratify ILO conventions on workers' rights, and enacted extreme restrictions on expression and association.

In the Human Rights Committee's concluding observations on the third periodic report of Vietnam in 2019, the CCPR listed among the positive developments in Vietnam that people have the right to access to counsel at all stages of criminal proceedings, that people have the right to family visits and legal assistance during police investigations, that Vietnam had taken action to prohibit trafficking in persons and torture. Each of these issues remains a major problem.

REFERENCES

https://web.archive.org/web/20250405093858/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/05/Nguyen-Van-Binh-report-Project88.pdf

Project88 (2024, May 20). Vietnam arrests second trade unionist in a month as minister of public security named president. https://web.archive.org/web/20240729095457/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/05/Vu_Minh_Tien_press_release_-_Project88.pdf

Swanton, Ben & Altman-Lupu, Michael (2023). Understanding the arrest of energy think tank chief Ngo Thi To Nhien. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240712071605/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Understanding-the-arrest-of-energy-policy-researcher-Ngo-Thi-To-Nhien-Project88-compressed.pdf

https://web.archive.org/web/20250516074317/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/12/Decree-126-policy-analysis-Project88-embargoed-until-161224.pdf

Altman-Lupu, Michael & Swanton, Ben (2025, Feb. 18). An analysis of Decree 147 on social media.

Project88. https://web.archive.org/web/20250521100027/https://the88project.org/wp-project88.

content/uploads/2025/02/Project88-Decree-147-analysis-FINAL.pdf

https://web.archive.org/web/20250404140539/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/D24-report-final.pdf

¹ Project88. Database. Retrieved Jan. 8, 2024, from https://the88project.org/database/

² Project88. Database. Retrieved Jan. 8, 2024, from https://the88project.org/database/

³ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88. https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

⁴ Swanton, Ben & Altman-Lupu, Michael (2024, May 6). Vietnam arrests labor reformer ahead of Commerce Department hearing on country's market status. Project88.

⁵ Swanton, Ben & Altman-Lupu, Michael (2024, Feb. 20). Vietnam's leaders declare war on human rights as a matter of official policy: An analysis of secret Directive 24. Project88. https://web.archive.org/web/20250404140539/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/D24-report-final.pdf

⁶ Altman-Lupu, Michael & Swanton, Ben (2024, Dec. 16). Tightening the screws on civil society: Decree 126 on associations. Project 88.

⁷ Swanton, Ben & Altman-Lupu, Michael (2024, Feb. 20). Vietnam's leaders declare war on human rights as a matter of official policy: An analysis of secret Directive 24. Project88.

⁸ Swanton, Ben & Altman-Lupu, Michael (2024, Feb. 20). Vietnam's leaders declare war on human rights as a matter of official policy: An analysis of secret Directive 24. Project88.

 $\frac{https://web.archive.org/web/20250404140539/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/D24-report-final.pdf}{}$

⁹ Swanton, Ben & Altman-Lupu, Michael (2024, Feb. 20). Vietnam's leaders declare war on human rights as a matter of official policy: An analysis of secret Directive 24. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250404140539/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/D24-report-final.pdf

¹⁰ Swanton, Ben & Altman-Lupu, Michael (2024, Feb. 20). Vietnam's leaders declare war on human rights as a matter of official policy: An analysis of secret Directive 24. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250404140539/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/02/D24-report-final.pdf

¹¹ NA considers draft resolution to amend constitution (2025, May 7). *Vietnam News*. Retrieved May 8, 2025, from https://web.archive.org/web/20250521095819/https://vietnamnews.vn/politics-laws/1717229/na-considers-draft-resolution-to-amend-constitution.html

https://web.archive.org/web/20250516052155/https://mattran.org.vn/

¹⁴ Uỷ Ban Dự Thảo Sửa Đổi, Bổ Sung Một Số Điều Của Hiến Pháp Năm 2013 (May 5, 2025). Bản thuyết minh về dự thảo Nghị quyết sửa đổi, bổ sung một số điều của Hiến pháp nước Cộng hòa Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam năm 2013, para.1.1. *Cổng Thông tin Điện tử Quốc hội Nước Cộng hoà Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam*. Retrieved May 8, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250508085735/https://quochoi.vn/tintuc/Pages/tin-hoat-dong-cuaquoc-hoi.aspx?ItemID=93903

¹⁵ Uỷ Ban Dự Thảo Sửa Đổi, Bổ Sung Một Số Điều Của Hiến Pháp Năm 2013 (May 5, 2025). Bản thuyết minh về dự thảo Nghị quyết sửa đổi, bổ sung một số điều của Hiến pháp nước Cộng hòa Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam năm 2013, para.1.2. *Cổng Thông tin Điện tử Quốc hội Nước Cộng hoà Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam*. Retrieved May 8, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250508085735/https://quochoi.vn/tintuc/Pages/tin-hoat-dong-cua-quoc-hoi.aspx?ItemID=93903

¹⁶ Chính phủ Nước Cộng hoà Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam (May 8, 2025). So sánh các nội dung dự kiến sửa đổi, bổ sung một số điều của Hiến pháp năm 2013 với quy định hiện hành. *Báo Điện tử Chính phủ*. Retrieved May 8, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250508090323/https://xaydungchinhsach.chinhphu.vn/so-sanh-cac-noi-dung-du-kien-sua-doi-bo-sung-mot-so-dieu-cua-hien-phap-nam-2013-voi-quy-dinh-hien-hanh-119250506053613162.htm

¹⁷ Chính phủ Nước Cộng hoà Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam (May 8, 2025). So sánh các nội dung dự kiến sửa đổi, bổ sung một số điều của Hiến pháp năm 2013 với quy định hiện hành. *Báo Điện tử Chính phủ*. Retrieved May 8, 2025, from

¹² Article 9 of the Constitution of the Socialist Republic of Vietnam

¹³ Trang Thông tin Điện tử Mặt Trận Tổ Quốc Việt Nam,

https://web.archive.org/web/20250508090323/https://xaydungchinhsach.chinhphu.vn/so-sanh-cac-noi-dung-du-kien-sua-doi-bo-sung-mot-so-dieu-cua-hien-phap-nam-2013-voi-quy-dinh-hien-hanh-119250506053613162.htm

¹⁸ Chính phủ Nước Cộng hoà Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam (May 8, 2025). So sánh các nội dung dự kiến sửa đổi, bổ sung một số điều của Hiến pháp năm 2013 với quy định hiện hành. *Báo Điện tử Chính phủ*. Retrieved May 8, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250508090323/https://xaydungchinhsach.chinhphu.vn/so-sanh-cac-noi-dung-du-kien-sua-doi-bo-sung-mot-so-dieu-cua-hien-phap-nam-2013-voi-quy-dinh-hien-hanh-119250506053613162.htm

¹⁹ Uỷ Ban Dự Thảo Sửa Đổi, Bổ Sung Một Số Điều Của Hiến Pháp Năm 2013 (May 5, 2025). Bản thuyết minh về dự thảo Nghị quyết sửa đổi, bổ sung một số điều của Hiến pháp nước Cộng hòa Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam năm 2013, para.1.2. *Cổng Thông tin Điện tử Quốc hội Nước Cộng hoà Xã hội Chủ nghĩa Việt Nam*. Retrieved May 8, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250508085735/https://quochoi.vn/tintuc/Pages/tin-hoat-dong-cua-quoc-hoi.aspx?ItemID=93903

²⁰ Thiên Tuấn (2025, May 7). Đề nghị Công đoàn Việt Nam là tổ chức chính trị - xã hội. *Báo Tri thức & Cuộc sống.* Retrieved May 12, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250512060839/https://kienthuc.net.vn/xa-hoi/de-nghi-cong-doan-viet-nam-la-to-chuc-chinh-tri-xa-hoi-2102819.html

²¹ Thiên Tuấn (2025, May 7). Đề nghị Công đoàn Việt Nam là tổ chức chính trị - xã hội. *Báo Tri thức & Cuộc sống.* Retrieved May 12, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250512060839/https://kienthuc.net.vn/xa-hoi/de-nghi-cong-doan-viet-nam-la-to-chuc-chinh-tri-xa-hoi-2102819.html

²² Project88 (2024, June 25). Labor update: National Assembly discusses the Trade Union Law. https://web.archive.org/web/20250516063359/https://the88project.org/labor-update-national-assembly-discusses-the-trade-union-law/

²³ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

²⁴ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, p.7. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

²⁵ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, p.8. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

²⁶ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, pp.7&10. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

²⁷ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, p.6. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

²⁸ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, p.10. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

²⁹ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, p.10. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

³⁰ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, p.10. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

³¹ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, p.1. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

³² Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, pp.27&31. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

³³ Nguyễn, Phú Trọng (2021, Oct. 25). Quy Định Về Những Điều Đảng Viên Không Được Làm, № 37-QĐ/TW. *Thư Viện Pháp Luật*. Retrieved Dec. 6, 2022, from https://web.archive.org/web/20250516033342/https://thuvienphapluat.vn/van-ban/bo-may-hanh-chinh/Quy-dinh-37-QD-TW-2021-nhung-dieu-dang-vien-khong-duoc-lam-492568.aspx

³⁴ Trần, Cẩm Tú (2021, Nov. 29). Hướng Dẫn Thực Hiện Quy Định Về Những Điều Đảng Viên Không Được Làm, Nº 02-HD/UBKTTW. *Thư Viện Pháp Luật*. Retrieved Dec. 6, 2022, from <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20250516033756/https://thuvienphapluat.vn/van-ban/bo-may-hanh-chinh/Huong-dan-02-HD-UBKTTW-2021-thuc-hien-Quy-dinh-nhung-dieu-dang-vien-khong-duoc-lam-496720.aspx

³⁵ Võ, Văn Thưởng (2022, July 23). Báo Cáo tổng kết 10 năm công tác phòng, chống tham nhũng, tiêu cực giai đoạn 2012 - 2022, nhiệm vụ, giải pháp thời gian tới, No. 06-BC/TW, p.3. *Ban Chấp hành Trung ương*. Retrieved May 9, 2025.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250526090507/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/05/17_BCtk10-na%CC%86m-co%CC%82ng-ta%CC%81c-PCTNTC.docx

 36 Swanton, Ben (2023). We aponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project 88. p. 51.

 $\underline{https://web.archive.org/web/20250413124954/https://the88project.org/wp-project.org/web/20250413124954/https://the88project.org/web/202504/https://the88project.org$

content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

³⁷ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project 88. p. 51. https://web.archive.org/web/20250413124954/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

³⁸ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project 88. p. 51. https://web.archive.org/web/20250413124954/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

³⁹ Trần, Thanh Mẫn (2025). Dự thảo Luật Tổ chức Cơ quan Điều tra Hình sự, No. /2025/QH15, Arts. 16–18. *Quốc Hội*. Retrieved May 9, 2025, from

 $\frac{https://web.archive.org/web/20250509060950/https://moj.gov.vn/qt/tintuc/Lists/ChiDaoDieuHanh/Attachments/4881/D%E1%BB%B1%20th%E1%BA%A30%20Lu%E1%BA%ADt.pdf}{}$

⁴⁰ Chính phủ (2025, April 5). Đề xuất không quy định Cơ quan điều tra của VKSND tối cao trong hệ thống Cơ quan điều tra. *Báo Điện tử Chính phủ*. Retrieved May 9, 2025, from <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20250509095320/https://xaydungchinhsach.chinhphu.vn/de-xuat-khong-quy-dinh-co-quan-dieu-tra-cua-vksnd-toi-cao-trong-he-thong-co-quan-dieu-tra-119250405123215256.htm

⁴¹ Chính phủ (2025, April 5). Đề xuất không quy định Cơ quan điều tra của VKSND tối cao trong hệ thống Cơ quan điều tra. *Báo Điện tử Chính phủ*. Retrieved May 9, 2025, from <a href="https://web.archive.org/web/20250509095320/https://xaydungchinhsach.chinhphu.vn/de-xuat-khong-quy-dinh-co-quan-dieu-tra-cua-vksnd-toi-cao-trong-he-thong-co-quan-dieu-tra-li9250405123215256.htm

⁴² Nguyen, Thi Mai Anh and Ngo, Thi To Nhien (2022). Just Transitions and Coal Power Phase Out in Vietnam. Climate Strategies, p. 6. Retrieved Feb. 9, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/20231129025325/https://climatestrategies.org/wp-

content/uploads/2023/03/Just-Transitions-and-Coal-Power-Phase-Out-in-Vietnam_v2.pdf

- ⁴³ Vietnam's economic moment has arrived (2023, July 9). *Financial Times*. Retrieved Dec. 19, 2023, from https://www.ft.com/content/faldb5ce-8f65-4b28-ab6d-b78730f98195
- ⁴⁴ Nguyen, Trang (2023, Feb. 28). Vietnam's challenge to wean off coal. *The Interpreter*. Retrieved Oct. 20, 2023, from https://web.archive.org/web/20240225145013/https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/vietnam-s-challenge-wean-coal
- ⁴⁵ Timperley, Jocelyn (2021, Oct. 20). The broken \$100-billion promise of climate finance–and how to fix it. *Nature*. Retrieved Jan. 10, 2023, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20240612112245/https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-021-02846-3

- ⁴⁶ Altman-Lupu, Michael & Swanton, Ben (2024, Aug. 15). Apocalypse soon? Vietnam's unjust energy transition. Project88. https://web.archive.org/web/20250516053705/https://the88project.org/jetp-report/
- ⁴⁷ Maguire, Gavin (2025, Feb. 11). Vietnam's industrial boom drives global coal imports to new highs. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from
- https://web.archive.org/web/20250521094648/https://www.reuters.com/markets/commodities/vietnams-industrial-boom-drives-global-coal-imports-new-highs-maguire-2025-02-11/
- ⁴⁸ Socialist Republic of Viet Nam (2023, November). Resource Mobilisation Plan, p. 90. Retrieved Dec. 10, 2023, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20240711013358/https://climate.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2023-12/RMP_Viet%20Nam_Eng_%28Final%20to%20publication%29.pdf

⁴⁹ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88. https://web.archive.org/web/20250413124954/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

- ⁵⁰ See Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88. https://web.archive.org/web/20250413124954/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf
- ⁵¹ See Swanton, Ben & Altman-Lupu, Michael (2023). Understanding the arrest of energy think tank chief Ngo Thi To Nhien. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240712071605/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Understanding-the-arrest-of-energy-policy-researcher-Ngo-Thi-To-Nhien-Project88-compressed.pdf

- ⁵² Amnesty International (2025, Apr. 8). Death sentences and executions in 2024. p.12. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from
- https://web.archive.org/web/20250521094254/https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/act50/8976/2025/en/
- ⁵³ Amnesty International (2025, Apr. 8). Death sentences and executions in 2024. p.12. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from
- https://web.archive.org/web/20250521094254/https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/act50/8976/20 25/en/

⁵⁴ Amnesty International (2025, Apr. 8). Death sentences and executions in 2024. p.22. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521094254/https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/act50/8976/2025/en/

⁵⁵ Amnesty International (2025, Apr. 8). Death sentences and executions in 2024. pp.21–22. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/act50/8976/2025/en/

⁵⁶ Mike Ives (2017, Aug. 12). 'It's very easy to die there': How prisoners fare in Vietnam. *New York Times*. https://web.archive.org/web/20250521094010/https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/12/world/asia/vietnam-prison-abuses.html

Nguyễn, Văn Sơn (2017, Jan. 4). BÁO CÁO Tổng kết 05 năm thi hành Luật Thi hành án hình sự trong Công an nhân dân (2011-2016), No. 05 /BC-BCA-C81. *Bộ Tư Pháp*. Retrieved May 26, 2025, from https://the88project.org/bao-cao-tong-ket-5-nam_chinh_tong-ket-bo-ca_051/

⁵⁷ Amnesty International (2023, May 16). Death sentences and executions 2022. Retrieved May 21, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521093700/https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/act50/6548/2023/en/

⁵⁸ The Advocates for Human Rights & the World Coalition Against the Death Penalty (2024, May 7). Vietnam Death Penalty. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from

 $\underline{https://web.archive.org/web/20250118172532/https://www.theadvocatesforhumanrights.org/Res/Vietn \\ \underline{am\%20UPR\%20Information\%20Death\%20Penalty.pdf}$

⁵⁹ OHCHR (2022, Nov. 22). Saudi Arabia: Resumption of executions for drug offences 'deeply regrettable', UN rights office says. Retrieved Jan. 5, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521091209/https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/11/1130917

⁶⁰ Head, Jonathan & Bui, Thu (2024, Apr. 11). Troung My Lan: Vietnamese billionaire sentenced to death for \$44bn fraud. *BBC*. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521091204/https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-68778636

⁶¹ Nguyen, Linh Vu (2024, Sept. 24). Vietnam court sentences former government accountant to death for embezzlement. *Time*. Retrieved May 22, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20241102022658/https://time.com/7023880/vietnam-government-accountant-death-penalty-corruption/

⁶² Proposal to remove death penalty for eight crimes in the Penal Code (2025, Apr. 8). *Vietnam News*. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521090910/https://vietnamnews.vn/society/1695403/proposal-to-remove-death-penalty-for-eight-crimes-in-the-penal-code.html

⁶³ Proposal to remove death penalty for eight crimes in the Penal Code (2025, Apr. 8). *Vietnam News*. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521090910/https://vietnamnews.vn/society/1695403/proposal-to-remove-death-penalty-for-eight-crimes-in-the-penal-code.html

⁶⁴ Duyen, Hai (2025, Apr. 26). 9 sentenced to death in Vietnam for smuggling 91kg of drugs from Cambodia. *VNExpress*. Retrieved May 7, 2025, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521085832/https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/crime/9-sentenced-to-death-in-vietnam-for-smuggling-91-kg-of-drugs-from-cambodia-4879147.html

⁶⁵ Project88. Torture and inhumane treatment of political prisoners in Vietnam. Retrieved Jan. 5, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/20250216124455/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Torture-Report_final.pdf

⁶⁶ Project88. Torture and inhumane treatment of political prisoners in Vietnam. Retrieved Jan. 5, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/20250216124455/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2020/11/Torture-Report_final.pdf

- ⁶⁷ Project88 (2023, Dec. 14). Interview with Le Quoc Anh.
- ⁶⁸ Project88 (2023, Dec. 14). Interview with Le Quoc Anh.
- ⁶⁹ Project88 (2023, Dec. 14). Interview with Le Quoc Anh.
- ⁷⁰ Project88 (2023, Dec. 14). Interview with Le Quoc Anh.
- 71 Project88(26 Oct 2023). Trinh Ba Phuong.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521090105/https://the88project.org/profile/449/trinh-ba-phuong/

- ⁷² Project88 (2022, August). Interview with Thu Do.
- ⁷³ Project88 (2022, August). Interview with Thu Do.
- ⁷⁴ Amnesty International (2016, July 12). Inside Viet Nam's secretive and torturous world of 'prisons within prisons'. Retrieved Aug. 12, 2023, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521085917/https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/press-release/2016/07/the-secretive-world-of-viet-nam-torturous-prisons/

⁷⁵ Project88 (2023, Dec. 19). Human Rights Report Vietnam January 2022-June 2023. p.23. https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Annual-Report-2022-23_121523.pdf

⁷⁶ Project88 (2023, Dec. 19). Human Rights Report Vietnam January 2022-June 2023. https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Annual-Report-2022-23_121523.pdf

- 77 Project88. Database. https://the88project.org/database/
- 78 Swanton, Ben (2023). We aponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project 88.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250516053053/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

 79 Project88 (2023, Dec. 19). Human Rights Report Vietnam January 2022-June 2023.

https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Annual-Report-2022-23_121523.pdf

⁸⁰ Project88 (2023, Dec. 19). Human Rights Report Vietnam January 2022-June 2023.

 $\underline{https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Annual-Report-2022-23_121523.pdf}$

- ⁸¹ Project88 (2023, Dec. 19). Human Rights Report Vietnam January 2022-June 2023. Retrieved Jan. 5, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Annual-Report-2022-23_121523.pdf
- 82 Nguyen Trung Linh, Pham Chi Thanh, Trinh Ba Phuong, Le Anh Hung, and Nguyen Thuy Hanh.
- 83 Project88 (2023, July 20). Interview with Le Anh Hung.
- 84 Project88 (2023, July 20). Interview with Le Anh Hung.
- 85 Project88 (2023, July 20). Interview with Le Anh Hung.
- ⁸⁶ Công an dọa bắt vợ ông Bùi Văn Thuận nếu còn đấu tranh cho chồng (2022, Mar. 21). *Radio Free Asia*. Retrieved Aug. 12, 2023, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521085556/https://www.rfa.org/vietnamese/news/vietnamnews/thanh-hoa-police-threatens-to-arrest-detained-activist-bui-van-thuan-s-wife-if-she-continues-to-voice-his-case-03212022083144.html

- 87 Project88 (2022, November). Interview with Trinh Thi Nhung.
- ⁸⁸ Police soon to wrap up investigation into Vietnamese Facebooker (2022, July 6). *Radio Free Asia*. Retrieved Aug. 12, 2023, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521085619/https://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/police-soon-to-wrap-up-investigation-into-vietnamese-facebooker-07062022014148.html

⁸⁹ Swanton, Ben & Altman Lupu, Michael (2024, June 20). Is the State Department Helping Vietnam to get away with human trafficking? Vietnamese internal documents reveal cover-up of government officials involved in trafficking ring. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240704081441/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

⁹⁰ Tran, Angie Ngoc (2024, Mar. 8). Vietnam's labour brokerage state enables worker abuse in Saudi Arabia. *New Mandala*. Retrieved May 20, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250125181600/https://www.newmandala.org/vietnams-labour-brokerage-state-enables-worker-abuse-in-saudi-arabia/

⁹¹ Tran, Angie Ngoc (2024, Mar. 8). Vietnam's labour brokerage state enables worker abuse in Saudi Arabia. *New Mandala*. Retrieved May 20, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250125181600/https://www.newmandala.org/vietnams-labour-brokerage-state-enables-worker-abuse-in-saudi-arabia/

⁹² Tran, Angie Ngoc (2024, Mar. 8). Vietnam's labour brokerage state enables worker abuse in Saudi Arabia. *New Mandala*. Retrieved May 20, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250125181600/https://www.newmandala.org/vietnams-labour-brokerage-state-enables-worker-abuse-in-saudi-arabia/

⁹³ Tran, Angie Ngoc (2024, Mar. 8). Vietnam's labour brokerage state enables worker abuse in Saudi Arabia. *New Mandala*. Retrieved May 20, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250125181600/https://www.newmandala.org/vietnams-labour-brokerage-state-enables-worker-abuse-in-saudi-arabia/

⁹⁴ Đặng, Hồng Đức (2024, Feb. 18). V/v một số vấn đề cần lưu ý Trong quá trình chuẩn bị nội dung trả lời Bộ câu hỏi liên quan đến Báo cáo TIP năm 2024, No. 647/BCA-VP, p.5. *Bộ Công An*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

⁹⁵ Đặng, Hồng Đức (2024, Feb. 18). V/v một số vấn đề cần lưu ý Trong quá trình chuẩn bị nội dung trả lời Bộ câu hỏi liên quan đến Báo cáo TIP năm 2024, No. 647/BCA-VP, p.5. *Bộ Công An*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

⁹⁶ Đặng, Hồng Đức (2024, Feb. 18). V/v một số vấn đề cần lưu ý Trong quá trình chuẩn bị nội dung trả lời Bộ câu hỏi liên quan đến Báo cáo TIP năm 2024, No. 647/BCA-VP, p.2-3. *Bộ Công An*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

⁹⁷ Đặng, Hồng Đức (2024, Feb. 18). V/v một số vấn đề cần lưu ý Trong quá trình chuẩn bị nội dung trả lời Bộ câu hỏi liên quan đến Báo cáo TIP năm 2024, No. 647/BCA-VP, pp.3–4. *Bộ Công An.*

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

⁹⁸ Đặng, Hồng Đức (2024, Feb. 18). V/v một số vấn đề cần lưu ý Trong quá trình chuẩn bị nội dung trả lời Bô câu hỏi liên quan đến Báo cáo TIP năm 2024, No. 647/BCA-VP, p.4. *Bô Công An*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

⁹⁹ Đặng, Hồng Đức (2024, Feb. 18). V/v một số vấn đề cần lưu ý Trong quá trình chuẩn bị nội dung trả lời Bộ câu hỏi liên quan đến Báo cáo TIP năm 2024, No. 647/BCA-VP, p.4. *Bộ Công An*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

¹⁰⁰ Nguyễn, Duy Ngọc (2024). Báo Cáo Tình hình, kết quả công tác phòng, chống mua bán người năm 2023, p.7. *Ban Chỉ Đạo 138/CP*.

 $\underline{https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-project.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/web-project.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/web-project.org$

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

¹⁰¹ Nguyễn, Duy Ngọc (2024). Báo Cáo Tình hình, kết quả công tác phòng, chống mua bán người năm 2023, p.2. *Ban Chỉ Đạo 138/CP*.

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

¹⁰² Nguyễn, Duy Ngọc (2024). Báo Cáo Tình hình, kết quả công tác phòng, chống mua bán người năm 2023, p.2. *Ban Chỉ Đạo 138/CP*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

103 Hà, Kim Ngọc (2023, June 22). Báo cáo về việc nội dung liên quan đến Việt Nam trong Báo cáo năm
2023 của Bộ Ngoại giao Hoa Kỳ về tình hình mua bán người trên thế giới, No. 2941/BC-BNG-LS, p.4. Bộ
Ngoại Giao. Retrieved May 27, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20240527092550/https://qppl.dienbien.gov.vn/qlvb/vbpq.nsf/str/8BB7C03 E4B02CCB6472589E00047E853#

¹⁰⁴ Nguyễn, Duy Ngọc (2024). Báo Cáo Tình hình, kết quả công tác phòng, chống mua bán người năm 2023, p.9. *Ban Chỉ Đạo 138/CP*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

¹⁰⁵ Đặng, Hồng Đức (2024, Feb. 18). V/v một số vấn đề cần lưu ý Trong quá trình chuẩn bị nội dung trả lời Bộ câu hỏi liên quan đến Báo cáo TIP năm 2024, No. 647/BCA-VP, p.3. *Bộ Công An*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20240620131653/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/06/Vietnam-TIP-Project88-embargoed-June-20-9am-ET.pdf

¹⁰⁶ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

¹⁰⁷ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

¹⁰⁸ Project88. Database. https://the88project.org/database/

¹⁰⁹ Project88 (2023, Dec. 19). Human Rights Report Vietnam January 2022-June 2023.

https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Annual-Report-2022-23_121523.pdf

¹¹⁰ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88.

 $\underline{https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf$

¹¹¹ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

¹¹² Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88.

https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf

¹¹³ Swanton, Ben (2023). Weaponizing the law to prosecute the Vietnam Four. Project88.

 $\underline{https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Weaponizing-the-law-report-Project-88-ENG.pdf$

¹¹⁴ Thảo Anh (2024, Nov. 28). Phổ Biến Nghị Định Số 147/2024/NĐ-CP Về Quản Lý, Cung Cấp, Sử Dụng Dịch Vụ Internet Và Thông Tin Trên Mạng. *Bộ Thông Tin Và Truyền Thông*. Retrieved Dec. 16, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/20241216082818/https://mic.gov.vn/pho-bien-nghi-dinh-so-147-

2024-nd-cp-ve-quan-ly-cung-cap-su-dung-dich-vu-internet-va-thong-tin-tren-mang-

197241128174430012.htm

¹¹⁵ Thảo Anh (2024, Nov. 28). Phổ Biến Nghị Định Số 147/2024/NĐ-CP Về Quản Lý, Cung Cấp, Sử Dụng Dịch Vụ Internet Và Thông Tin Trên Mạng. *Bộ Thông Tin Và Truyền Thông*. Retrieved Dec. 16, 2024, 43

from https://web.archive.org/web/20241216082818/https://mic.gov.vn/pho-bien-nghi-dinh-so-147-2024-nd-cp-ve-quan-ly-cung-cap-su-dung-dich-vu-internet-va-thong-tin-tren-mang-197241128174430012.htm

¹¹⁶ Thảo Anh (2024, Nov. 28). Phổ Biến Nghị Định Số 147/2024/NĐ-CP Về Quản Lý, Cung Cấp, Sử Dụng Dịch Vụ Internet Và Thông Tin Trên Mạng. *Bộ Thông Tin Và Truyền Thông*. Retrieved Dec. 16, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/20241216082818/https://mic.gov.vn/pho-bien-nghi-dinh-so-147-2024-nd-cp-ve-quan-ly-cung-cap-su-dung-dich-vu-internet-va-thong-tin-tren-mang-197241128174430012.htm

¹¹⁷ Google. Government requests to remove content. Retrieved Sept. 23, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/20240528201147/https://transparencyreport.google.com/government-removals/government-requests/VN

¹¹⁸ Altman-Lupu, Michael & Swanton, Ben (2025, Feb. 18). An analysis of Decree 147 on social media. Project88. https://web.archive.org/web/20250523130553/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2025/02/Project88-Decree-147-analysis-FINAL.pdf

¹¹⁹ Nguyễn, Thị Kim Ngân (2018, June 12). Luật An Ninh Mạng, No. 24/2018/QH14, Art. 16. *Thư Viện Pháp Luật*. Retrieved July 22, 2024, from

 $\underline{https://web.archive.org/web/20201124133709/https://thuvienphapluat.vn/van-ban/Cong-nghe-thong-tin/Luat-an-ninh-mang-2018-351416.aspx}$

¹²⁰ Trần, Tuyết Minh (2018, June 20). Công văn về việc tuyên truyền Luật An Ninh Mạng, No. 1009-CV/BTGTU, p.8. *Ban Tuyên giáo Tỉnh Uỷ Bình Phước*. Retrieved Sept. 30, 2024, from https://binhphuoc.gov.vn/vi/laws/detail/Ve-viec-tuyen-truyen-Luat-Anh-ninh-mang-754/

Vũ, Đức Đam (2022, Aug. 15). Nghị Định Quy Định Chi Tiết Một Số Điều Của Luật An Ninh Mạng, No.
53/2022/NĐ-CP. Thư Viện Pháp Luật. Retrieved July 22, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20220821135927/https://thuvienphapluat.vn/van-ban/Cong-nghe-thong-tin/Nghi-dinh-53-2022-ND-CP-huong-dan-Luat-An-ninh-mang-398695.aspx

¹²² Cyrill, Melissa (2024, Sept. 26). Vietnam's First Draft of New Personal Data Protection Law (PDPL) Released for Public Comments. *Vietnam Briefing*. Retrieved Sept. 27, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/0/https://www.vietnam-briefing.com/news/vietnams-first-draft-of-new-personal-data-protection-law-pdpl-released-for-public-comments.html/

Lương, Tam Quang (2024). Tờ Trình Đề Nghị Xây Dựng Luật Bảo Vệ Dữ Liệu Cá Nhân, No. /TTr-CP, p.8. *Chính Phủ*. Retrieved Dec. 16, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20241216053511/https://chinhphu.vn/du-thao-vbqppl/du-thao-luat-bao-ve-du-lieu-ca-nhan-6957

See also Tô, Lâm (2024). Báo Cáo Đánh Giá Thực Trạng Quan Hệ Xã Hội Liên Quan Bảo Vệ Dữ Liệu Cá Nhân, No. /BC-BCA-A05. *Bộ Công An*. Retrieved Dec. 16, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20241216052729/https://bocongan.gov.vn/giao-duc-pho-bien-phap-luat/van-ban/Pages/gioi-thieu-van-ban.aspx?ItemID=1282

123 The draft law can be found here:

https://web.archive.org/web/20240927150910/https://chinhphu.vn/du-thao-vbqppl/du-thao-luat-bao-ve-du-lieu-ca-nhan-6957

¹²⁴ Hồ, Đức Phớc (2024, Nov. 9). Nghị Định Quản lý, cung cấp, sử dụng dịch vụ internet và thông tin trên mạng, No. 147/2024/NĐ-CP, Art. 23. *Cổng Thông Tin Điện Tử Chính Phủ*. Retrieved Nov. 22, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20241122100058/https://datafiles.chinhphu.vn/cpp/files/vbpq/2024/11/147-nd.signed.pdf

¹²⁵ Hồ, Đức Phớc (2024, Nov. 9). Nghị Định Quản lý, cung cấp, sử dụng dịch vụ internet và thông tin trên mạng, No. 147/2024/NĐ-CP, Art. 23. *Cổng Thông Tin Điện Tử Chính Phủ*. Retrieved Nov. 22, 2024, from

 $\underline{https://web.archive.org/web/20241122100058/https://datafiles.chinhphu.vn/cpp/files/vbpq/2024/11/147-nd.signed.pdf}$

¹²⁶ HCM City launches social listening software (2024, Feb. 27). *Vietnam News*. Retrieved Mar. 12, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://vietnamnews.vn/society/1651098/hcm-city-launches-social-listening-software.html

Hoàng, Văn Thiên (2024, Dec. 9). V/v Nội Dung Trả Lời Chất Vấn Tại Kỳ Họp Thứ 24, HĐND Tỉnh Khóa X, No. 1863/STTTT-VP, p.1. *Sở Thông Tin Và Truyền Thông, Uỷ Ban Nhân Dân Tỉnh Bắc Kạn*. Retrieved Dec. 16, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20241216071215/https://dbdc.backan.gov.vn/DocumentLibrary/6e683b0bf 3afbc61/1863%20STTTT-VP.pdf

¹²⁷ HCM City launches social listening software (2024, Feb. 27). *Vietnam News*. Retrieved Mar. 12, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://vietnamnews.vn/society/1651098/hcm-city-launches-social-listening-software.html

¹²⁸ Truyền hình Báo Thanh Niên (2024, Feb. 28). Phần mềm lắng nghe mạng xã hội của TP.HCM hoạt động ra sao? *Báo Thanh Niên*. Retrieved Mar. 13, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20240310223857/https://thanhnien.vn/phan-mem-lang-nghe-mang-xa-hoi-cua-tphcm-hoat-dong-ra-sao-185240227225036585.htm

¹²⁹ Hoàng, Văn Thiên (2024, Dec. 9). V/v Nội Dung Trả Lời Chất Vấn Tại Kỳ Họp Thứ 24, HĐND Tỉnh Khóa X, No. 1863/STTTT-VP, p.1. *Sở Thông Tin Và Truyền Thông, Uỷ Ban Nhân Dân Tỉnh Bắc Kạn*. Retrieved Dec. 16, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20241216071215/https://dbdc.backan.gov.vn/DocumentLibrary/6e683b0bf 3afbc61/1863%20STTTT-VP.pdf

- ¹³⁰ See Reputa's website https://reputa.vn/
- 131 See Reputa's website https://reputa.vn/
- ¹³² Phùng Dũng (2024, Mar. 1). Đấu Tranh, Ngăn Chặn, Xử Lý Thông Tin Xấu Độc Trên Internet, Mạng Xã Hội. *Báo Nhân Dân Điên Tử*. Retrieved Aug. 9, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://nhandan.vn/dau-tranh-ngan-chan-xu-ly-thong-tin-xau-doctren-internet-mang-xa-hoi-post798197.html

Nền tảng Lắng nghe và giám sát mạng xã hội (VnSocial). *VNPT VinaPhone*. Retrieved Sept. 30, 2024, from https://wnpt.com.vn/doanh-nghiep/san-pham-dich-vu/nen-tang-lang-nghe-va-giam-sat-mang-xa-hoi-vnsocial/

¹³⁴ Nền tảng Lắng nghe và giám sát mạng xã hội (VnSocial). *VNPT VinaPhone*. Retrieved Sept. 30, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://vnpt.com.vn/doanh-nghiep/san-pham-dich-vu/nen-tang-lang-nghe-va-giam-sat-mang-xa-hoi-vnsocial/

¹³⁵ VNPT (2022, May 17). Nắm bắt, thấu hiểu mong muốn người dân với Nền tảng VnSocial của VNPT. VNPT VinaPhone. Retrieved Sept. 30, 2024, from https://archive.is/gzlty

136 Nền tảng Lắng nghe và giám sát mạng xã hội (VnSocial). *VNPT VinaPhone*. Retrieved Sept. 30, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/2/https://vnpt.com.vn/doanh-nghiep/san-pham-dich-vu/nen-tang-lang-nghe-va-giam-sat-mang-xa-hoi-vnsocial/

VNPT (2022, May 17). Nắm bắt, thấu hiểu mong muốn người dân với Nền tảng VnSocial của VNPT. VNPT VinaPhone. Retrieved Sept. 30, 2024, from https://archive.is/qzlty

¹³⁷ Hiến Pháp Nước Việt Nam Dân Chủ Cộng Hoà (Quốc Hội Nước Việt Nam Dân Chủ Cộng Hoà Thông Qua Ngày 9-11-1946), Art. 10. *Thư Viện Pháp Luật*. Retrieved Nov. 26, 2024, from https://web.archive.org/web/20241126011727/https://thuvienphapluat.vn/van-ban/Bo-may-hanh-chinh/Hien-phap-1946-Viet-Nam-Dan-Chu-Cong-Hoa-36134.aspx

¹³⁸ Vu, Thi Kim Hoa (2020, July 15). Chứng thực bản sao đúng với nguyên bản trong hồ sơ lưu trữ, Luật Quy Định Quyền Lập Hội, No. 102- SL/L.004, Art. 8. *Phủ Thủ Tướng*. Retrieved Nov. 26, 2024, from https://apihoiquypcp.moha.gov.vn/app-file/documentfile/VanBanGoc_102-SL004_%20quyen%20lap%20hoi.pdf

¹³⁹ Altman-Lupu, Michael & Swanton, Ben (2024, Dec. 16). Tightening the screws on civil society: Decree 126 on associations. Project 88.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250516074317/https://the88project.org/wp-

content/uploads/2024/12/Decree-126-policy-analysis-Project88-embargoed-until-161224.pdf

¹⁴⁰ Vũ, Chiến Thắng (2023, Oct. 2). Tờ Trình về việc ban hành Nghị định thay thế Nghị định số 45/2010/NĐ-CP ngày 21/4/2010 của Chính phủ quy định về tổ chức, hoạt động và quản lý hội (Tài liệu phục vụ Bộ Tư pháp thấm định), No. 5652/TTr-BNV, p.2. *Bộ Nội Vụ*. Retrieved Dec. 3, 2024, from https://www.moj.gov.vn/qt/tintuc/Lists/ChiDaoDieuHanh/Attachments/3920/5652_TTr-BNV.pdf

¹⁴¹ Hướng Thiện (2023, Feb. 13). Vietnam's environmental NGOs face uncertain status, shrinking civic space. *Mongabay*. Retrieved Oct. 20, 2023, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521084909/https://news.mongabay.com/2023/02/vietnams-environmental-ngos-face-uncertain-status-shrinking-civic-space/

¹⁴² Project88. Hoang Ngoc Giao.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521084733/https://the88project.org/profile/602/hoang-ngoc-giao/ Project88. Nguyen Son Lo.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521062718/https://the88project.org/profile/591/nguyen-son-lo/

¹⁴⁴ Sustainable Vietnam (2020, Jan. 10). Meet Sustainable Vietnam contributor: Nguyen Thi Kieu Vien. https://sustainablevietnam.com/2020/01/10/meet-sustainable-vietnam-contributor-nguyen-thi-kieu-vien/

¹⁴⁵ Special Rapporteur on the rights to freedom of peaceful assembly and of association and the Special Rapporteur on the right to freedom of opinion and expression (2021, Dec. 10). Ref: OL VNM 7/2021.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250404144319/https://spcommreports.ohchr.org/TMResultsBase/Down LoadPublicCommunicationFile?qld=26885

¹⁴⁶ Vietnamese NGOs shy from UN engagement fearing government reprisal (2023, Sept. 22). *Radio Free Asia*.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521060809/https://www.rfa.org/english/news/vietnam/ngos-09222023111250.html

¹⁴⁷ Socialist Republic of Viet Nam (2023, November). Resource Mobilisation Plan. p.90. Retrieved Dec. 10, 2023, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20240701025935/https://climate.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2023-12/RMP_Viet%20Nam_Eng_%28Final%20to%20publication%29.pdf

¹⁴⁸ Socialist Republic of Viet Nam (2023, November). Resource Mobilisation Plan. p.90. Retrieved Dec. 10, 2023, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20240711013358/https://climate.ec.europa.eu/system/files/2023-12/RMP_Viet%20Nam_Eng_%28Final%20to%20publication%29.pdf

¹⁴⁹ Vietnam's 4th Periodic Report, CCPR/C/VNM/4/8894/E, at para. 121.

¹⁵⁰ Vietnam's 4th Periodic Report, CCPR/C/VNM/4/8894/E, at para. 121.

¹⁵¹ Pham, Doan Trang (2019). Unfair elections in Vietnam: how the communist party manipulates the process. Project88. Retrieved Jan. 5, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521060505/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/UNFAIR-ELECTIONS-IN-VIETNAM.pdf

¹⁵² Pham, Doan Trang (2019). Unfair elections in Vietnam: how the communist party manipulates the process. Project88. Retrieved Jan. 5, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521060505/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/UNFAIR-ELECTIONS-IN-VIETNAM.pdf

¹⁵³ Pham, Doan Trang (2019). Unfair elections in Vietnam: how the communist party manipulates the process. Project88. Retrieved Jan. 5, 2024, from

https://web.archive.org/web/20250521060505/https://the88project.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/UNFAIR-ELECTIONS-IN-VIETNAM.pdf

¹⁵⁴ Project88. Le Trong Hung.

https://web.archive.org/web/20250523124843/https://the88project.org/profile/522/le-trong-hung/

¹⁵⁵ UN Human Rights Committee (2019, Aug. 29). Concluding observations on the third periodic report of Viet Nam. Retrieved May 26, 2025, from

Project 88, 2025 (CC BY-NC 4.0) About Creative Commons license 4:

This work is created under the Creative Commons Attribution-Non-Commercial 4.0 International license. You are free to share, copy and redistribute the material or adapt upon the material, provided you:

- 1. Give credit to Project 88.
- 2. Do not use this work for commercial purposes.
- 3. Distribute any works derived from this publication under a license identical to this one.

Suggested citation: Project88 (2025, May 26). Project88's report on the fourth periodic review of Vietnam by the UN Human Rights Committee.









